MINUTES OF THE

BULLOCK PEN WATER DISTRICT

MAY, 2012 MEETING


The May 24, 2012 meeting of the Bullock Pen Water District was called to order at the hour of 1:00 p.m. at the District Headquarters, 1 Farrell Drive, Crittenden, Kentucky 41030. Present at the meeting were Chairman Bobby Burgess, Superintendent William Catlett, Secretary Jimmie King, Commissioners Charles Givin, Andrea Walton and Logan Murphy. Also present were Karen VanHolten, Amy Johnson, Engineer Kerry Odle and Attorney Thomas R. Nienaber. 

The first order of business was a review of the April, 2012 Minutes. After discussion, upon motion of Andrea Walton and second by Jimmie King, it was unanimously,

“RESOLVED: that the April, 2012 Minutes be approved as presented.”


The next order of business was a review of the warrants and profit and loss statement for April, 2012. Logan Murphy questioned the expenditure for salaries and health insurance. Logan Murphy questioned the $22,000.00 expenditure for healthcare for the month. Karen VanHolten and Amy Johnson reported that the monthly charge for health insurance represents coverage for 17 employees. Mr. Murphy thought that this amount was high. Chuck Givin explained the past history of the District’s providing of health insurance coverage for its employees. He explained that all employees (where appropriate) are provided a family plan. He also reported that the District over the past several year opted for higher deductibles in order to keep the premiums lower. Karen VanHolten reported that the District did a comprehensive survey of other public utilities to determine what types of health coverage they provide employees. Chuck Givin also reported that an inquiry was made of Judge Link and that it was determined that Grant County provides the same type of coverage for its employees. Commissioner Givin also explained that the District has rebid insurance rates in the past and have always worked diligently to obtain the lowest premiums. After considerable discussion, upon motion of Andrea Walton and second by Chuck Givin, it was unanimously, 

“RESOLVED: that the May, 2012 profit and loss and warrants be approved as attached.”

The next order of business was a report by Engineer Kerry Odle as follows:


1.
Mr. Odle reported that the engineering plans for the Phase XII Project are still at the Division of Water for approval. Mr. Odle has been informed that the Division of Water has approved the plans, however, the written confirmation has not been received. It is anticipated that written approval of the Phase XII Plans will be received next week. Upon receipt of the written approval, Mr. Odle will then begin the process of advertising the project for bid. It is anticipated that bids for the project will be received within the next 30 days. 


The next order of business was a report from Counsel Thomas R. Nienaber as follows:
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1.
Mr. Nienaber shared with the Commissioners an article (attached) that recently appeared in the Cincinnati Enquirer regarding water service in southern Kenton County. 


2.
Mr. Nienaber shared with the Commissioners the May 1, 2012 letter from the Public Service Commission requesting information regarding the past history of the District’s annexation of territory outside of Grant County. Mr. Nienaber reported that Amy Johnson and other staff have gathered what files they could find regarding annexation which the District has conducted since the inception of the District. Mr. Nienaber reported that Amy Johnson and staff have located 12 annexation files which appear to include all of the annexation proceedings which the District has undertaken over the years. Mr. Nienaber explained that this process of gathering annexation information by Districts has probably been prompted by the recent Court of Appeals decision of Carroll County Water District No. 1 v. Gallatin County, No. 2009-CA-00864-MR (Ky. App. 2010). Therein, Mr. Nienaber explained that a rather heated dispute arose over the two regulated Water Districts’ attempt to enter the other’s “territory”. Mr. Nienaber reviewed with the District the facts of that case and the Court’s ruling. Basically, Mr. Nienaber reported that the Kentucky Court of Appeals ruled that a Water District does not have exclusive territory outside of its primary county even if that area has been annexed into a particular District’s territory. Mr. Nienaber reported that the District has, in fact, properly annexed all territories outside of Grant County where the District has extended water lines. The Public Service Commission has requested copies of our files (as well as all Water Districts across the state) on or before June 1, 2012. Mr. Nienaber has the files in his possession and will provide the information to the Public Service Commission. 


The next order of business was a report by Superintendent Catlett as follows:


1.
Superintendent Catlett reviewed with the Commissioners his monthly Superintendent’s Report. 


2.
Mr. Catlett reported that approximately 650 feet of water transmission line needs to be placed on Taft Highway.


3.
Superintendent Catlett reported that the Dickerson Road Line Extension Project is complete. Water testing should be conducted next week. He reported that the District’s contribution to the Project was approximately $5,800.00. The homeowners in the area contributed approximately $6,700.00 to the project. 


The next order of business was a report by Amy Johnson as follows:


1.
Amy Johnson reported that formal action on the District’s December 31, 2011 annual audit was required. Chairman Burgess inquired if there were any comments or questions 
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about the proposed year end audit. There being none, upon motion of Andrea Walton and second by Jimmie King, it was unanimously,

“RESOLVED: that the District’s December 31, 2012 annual audit as attached be approved.”


2.
Amy Johnson reported that NPC, the credit card servicing company for the District, has requested a change in signature authority on the account. Amy Johnson reported that Superintendent Catlett is currently the authorized signature authority for the District. Due to his absence from the office working in the field, etc., Amy Johnson requested that she be appointed the authorized signature on the account. After discussion, upon motion of Chuck Givin and second by Andrea Walton, it was unanimously,
“RESOLVED:  that Superintendent William Catlett be removed as signature authority on the NPC credit card servicing account and that Amy Johnson be appointed with full signature authority on the NPC credit card servicing account.”

3.
Amy Johnson reported that the next meeting is scheduled for June 21, 2012. There being no conflicts, that date was confirmed.


4.
Amy Johnson reported that she has received in the mail a check in the amount of $513.06 representing the District’s payment from a class action lawsuit captioned Bearing Brokers, Inc. vs. Gaddis, Inc. 10C5500 United States District Court for the Northern District of Illinois. 

There being no further business to conduct before the meeting, upon motion and second, same was adjourned.  












BULLOCK PEN WATER DISTRICT








BY: ______________________________








       BOBBY BURGESS, CHAIRMAN
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ATTEST:

______________________________

JIMMIE KING, SECRETARY 






